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ORIGINAL: English 

DATE: April 25, 1988 

INTERNATIONAL UNION FOR THE PROTECTION OF NEW VARIETIES OF PLANTS 

GENEVA 

ADMINISTRATIVE AND LEGAL COMMITTEE 

Twenty-first Session 
Geneva , October 8 and 9 , 1987 

REPORT 

adopted by the Committee 

OPENING OF THE SESSION 

1. The Administrative and Legal Committee (hereinafter referred to as "the 
Committee") held its twenty-first session on October 8 and 9, 1987. The first 
half-day of the session was devoted to a joint meeting with the Technical 
Committee. The list of participants is given in the Annex to this report. 

2. The session was opened by Mr. F. Espenhain (Denmark), Chairman of the 
Committee, who welcomed the participants. 

JOINT MEETING WITH THE TECHNICAL COMMITTEE 

Definition and Examination of Hybrid Varieties 

3. Discussions were based on document CAJ/x:t../7 and paragraphs 55 to 59 of 
Annex I to document TC/X:t..III/3. 

4. Mr. J. Guiard (France) introduced document CAJ/x:t../7 and stated that the 
application of the principle proposed in the motion by the ASSINSEL Maize Sec­
tion (see document CAJ/XIX/5)--that "hybrids of maize should be defined and 
distinguished by their constituents and the way they [were] associated"--had 
presented some problems in the case of very similar hybrids. Moreover, the 
procedure for the testing of hybrid maize varieties had to be reconsidered in 
view of the great number of applications (some 250 to 280 a year, of which some 
60% to 70% were withdrawn after the first year of testing). The new procedure 
that was in experimental use was based on the ASSINSEL motion, with the fol­
lowing adjustments: 
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(i) The characteristics observed at parent level were classified into 
groups according to knowledge on their genetic background, polygenic charac­
teristics being in general given more weight than the ones with a simpler 
inheritance; 

(ii) Large m~n~mum differences were required: for example four notes in a 
l-9 scale of the UPOV Test Guidelines, for a visually observed quantitative 
characteristic, or a significant difference at the 0. 01 threshold in a test 
comprising more than 30 inbred lines, for a measured characteristic. 

5. Under the above procedure, if for example line B was distinct from line C, 
hybrid A x B would be different from hybrid A x C. That did not exclude the 
description of the hybrid material. If line Band line C were not found to be 
distinct, the authorities would examine the inbred lines further, both in re­
spect of the characteristics mentioned in the Test Guidelines and by using 
methods such as electrophoresis, heterosis tests and test crosses in order to 
learn more about the genetic distance between those lines, and also, if neces­
sary, make comparisons at the level of the hybrid material. 

6. A systematic examination of the new inbred lines under the proposed new 
procedure had been made in 1987; results at the level of hybrids were not yet 
available, therefore. Nevertheless, the procedure had the advantage of concen­
trating efforts on the inbred lines rather than on hybrid material, in other 
words on a more limited number of varieties that in addition were homogeneous 
and allowed use of simpler testing and statistical methods, rather than on a 
large number of varieties that were heterogeneous in the case of three-vray and 
double-cross hybrids, and many of which would be withdrawn from the tests at 
the end of the first year. 

7. Concerning the application of this procedure to species other than maize, 
Mr. Guiard pointed our that it required a good knowledge of the genetics of 
the species concerned. It was not envisaged for the time being to extend the 
procedure to species such as sunflovrer or sorghum. 

8. Dr. 
disposed 
purposes 

J.-M. Elena (Spain) said that the Spanish authorities were favorably 
towards that approach and would be prepared to introduce it for the 
of national listing for maize, sorghum and sunflower. 

9. Dr. G. Fuchs (Federal Republic of Germany) said that he sympathized with 
the wish of the French authorities to simplify work and make it more effective. 
However, he had reservations about the proposed procedure since a first appli­
cation of it, on the basis of data collected according to the traditional pro­
cedure, had shown that there was no simple relation between distinctness at the 
level of the parental lines and distinctness at the level of the hybrids. One 
of the reasons for that might be the fact that for inbred lines the breeding 
objective was a good combination ability for agronomic features, and that there 
were presumably also differences in combination ability for morphological 
characteristics. Differences in climatic conditions might be another explana­
tion. In conclusion, Dr. Fuchs felt that the proposed procedure needed further 
experimentation and discussion before a conclusion could be reached as to its 
feasibility. 

10. Mr. J.K. Doodson (United Kingdom, Chairman of the Technical Committee) 
said that the Technical Committee could not agree with the ASSINSEL motion. 
However, it recognized the practical problems that arose in the examination of 
hybrid varieties and welcomed the work being undertaken in France. The general 
conclusion of the previous discussions of the Technical Cornmi ttee wa :> that 
further discussions should take place in the Technical Working Party for Agri­
cultural Crops once sufficient experience had been gained on the proposed 
procedure. 
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11. Concerning the compatibility of the proposed procedure with the prov~s~ons 
of the Convention, Dr. G. Fuchs (Federal Republic of Germany) recalled that 
the variety that was the subject of an application for protection had to be 
distinct according to Article 6(l)(a) of the Convention and had to be examined 
according to Article 7 (1). Consequently, there would not be any problem if 
the procedure were used to screen candidate varieties or if it led to an undis­
putable conclusion as to their distinctness. There would be an arguable need 
to amend the Convention, however, if the second condition were not satisfied, 
in other words if "identical hybrids" were to be protected on the grounds of 
their being derived from different inbred lines. 

12. In conclusion, it was noted that the follow-up would consist in: 

(i) hearing the opinions of the interested circles at the third Meeting 
with International Organizations, on October 12 and 13, 1987; 

(ii) the Technical Working Party for Agricultural Crops and the Technical 
Committee examining further, on the basis of more detailed data, the technical 
aspects of the proposed procedure; 

(iii) the Administrative and Legal Committee exam~n~ng thereafter, if neces­
sary, the legal implications of the proposed procedure. 

Minimum Distances Between Varieties 

Introduction 

13. Discussions were based on documents CAJ/XVIII/3, CAJ/XIX/2 and CAJ/XXI/3, 
and on paragraphs 60 and 61 of Annex I to document TC/XXIII/3. 

General Discussion 

14. Mr. F.W. Whitmore (New Zealand) said that it was believed in his country 
that the present UPOV criterion for distinctness, based on the statistical 
significance of the difference, could lead to the acceptance of differences 
that were sometimes very small. He suggested that consideration be given to 
fixing a more meaningful minimum difference, for example as a certain propor­
tion of the total range of variation of the characteristic concerned. 

15. Mrs. V. Silvey (United Kingdom, Chairman of the Technical Working Party 
on Automation and Computer Programs) agreed on the principle of the proposal. 
Indeed, under the present rules, very small differences could reach the 
required level of significance if there was almost zero variation within the 
varieties. She suggested therefore that the problem be referred to the 
Technical Working Party on Automation and Computer Programs. 

16. Mr. J. Guiard (France) said that in the proposed procedure for the exami­
nation of hybrid varieties of maize, it was envisaged that differences that 
were significant at the 0.05 threshold instead of the requisite 0.01 would be 
accepted, but with the characteristic concerned being brought into the lower 
group. Such a difference would then also contribute to the decision on dis­
tinctness. Mr. Guiard felt that that approach, which was also envisaged for 
fodder plants in the United Kingdom, was interesting and deserved further 
exploration. 
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17. Mrs. V. Silvey (United Kingdom, Chairman of the Technical Working Party 
on Automation and Computer Programs) considered the approach to be sensible 
and also in accord with a view expressed by the experts from the Netherlands 
in document CAJ/XXI/3. Indeed the approach was being examined in the United 
Kingdom in respect of grasses, for it offered a solution to what appeared to be 
a genuine practical problem: that of two varieties that could be seen by eye 
to be different but for which none of the recorded individual differences met 
the required level of significance. Mrs. Silvey thought that the Technical 
Working Party on Automation and Computer Programs could be of assistance in 
that respect by examining the possible methods of multivariate statistical 
analysis. 

18. Mr. H. Kunhardt (Federal Republic of Germany) recalled that the question 
of minimum distances between varieties was also related to the scope of protec­
tion, and therefore to the value and effectiveness of the title of protection. 
Statistics produced essential elements in support of a decision, but those 
elements had to be the subject of a further decision as to their relevance in 
the light of the purpose of the Convention. In that respect, breeders' organi­
zations increasingly claimed that the statistically significant differences 
offered too small a scope of protection, in particular where they concerned a 
characteristic of little practical relevance. There then arose the question 
whether one should not establish the minimum distances in a differentiated 
manner, according to the type of characteristic. 

19. That in turn led to the question of the definition of the "important 
characteristic." In that connection, Mr. Kunhardt said that the first sentence 
of Article 6(1) (a) of the Convention gave rise to different interpretations 
and practices: according to the first, a set of differences, none of which 
would be clear in terms of the Convention, would be sufficient to establish 
distinctness if the combination of the differences were clear; according to 
the second, there would have to be at least one clear difference. The first 
would allow very small distances bebreen varieties, and, if consideration were 
to be given to increasing the distances, it would be useful to consider 
changing the interpretation of the Convention to the second. 

20. Mr. J. Guiard (France) considered that significant differences at the 0.01 
threshold relating to quantitative characteristics were often more relevant, 
in the context of the variety notion, than differences relating to qualitative 
characteristics. Indeed, taking into account the simple genetic basis of some 
qualitative characteristics, a breeder could quite easily "convert" a variety 
in respect of one such characteristic, which made protection rather meaningless 
for the original breeder. 

21. Dr. G. Fuchs (Federal Republic of Germany) wished to return to the classi­
fication of characteristics appearing at the foot of page 2 and the top of 
page 3 of document CAJ/XXI/3. He recalled that for a characteristic to be 
used to establish the distinctness of a variety, the variety had also to be 
homogeneous (or to show a controlled heterogeneity linked to its genetic back­
ground) and stable in respect of that characteristic. For a characteristic to 
be used for identification purposes, however, the variety had also to fulfill 
the above conditions. 

22. Mr. H. Kunhardt (Federal Republic of Germany) added that the efficacy of 
protection depended on the precision of the description. That implied that the 
variety concerned had to be homogeneous and stable, as mentioned by Dr. Fuchs, 
in all characteristics that 'trere considered for distinctness purposes and 
appeared in the description, and in those only. The use of other characteris­
tics (and particular methods) for the purpose of identification (in other words 
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for ascertaining whether a sample belonged to a given variety) or of verifiqa­
tion of stability could only lead to an indirect, inconclusive finding. In 
particular, decisions affecting the plant breeder's right, for example the 
decision to declare the right forfeit, would have to be based solely on the 
characteristics that formed part of the description of the variety. 

23. Mrs. V. Silvey (United Kingdom, Chairman of the Technical Working Party 
on Automation and Computer Programs) stated that new technology had brought 
about valuable methods and required new thought to be gi_ven to established 
principles. Mr. H. Kunhardt (Federal Republic of Germany) considered however 
that such thought should not lead to a grouping of characteristics, which in 
any event would be difficult to define. 

Questions Set Out in Document CAJ/XXI/2 

24. Introduction.- The questions were as follows: 

Question 1: In the light of the issues relating to the definition of 
maize hybrids (see document CAJ/XIX/5), would it be possible in testing 
work to differentiate between characteristics used for the distinguishing 
of varieties and characteristics used for identification of seed and plant 
material? 

Question 2: What would be the consequences of dividing the characteris­
tics into those two groups? 

Question 3: Are the distances between protected varieties (and hence the 
areas of protection given by plant variety rights) becoming too small, and 
if so, what changes could be made to the Convention to provide for greater 
distances and larger areas of protection? 

Question 4: Possible use of new methods, e.g. electrophoresis, for deter­
mining the distinctness of new varieties, taking into account [questions 
1, 2 and 3] above. 

Five delegations had also been asked to reply to these questions in the light 
of specific Test Guidelines. Reports were made by the Delegation• of Denmark, 
France, the Federal Republic of Germany, the Netherlands, New Zealand, the 
United Kingdom and the United States of America. They are set out in the 
following paragraphs. 

25. Denmark.- Question 1 could not be considered in relation to the Test 
Guidelines for Sour Cherry because of the limited number of applications, but 
only in relation to the Test Guidelines for Christmas Cactus. The latter were 
relatively new and did not contain unnecessary characteristics. It was there­
fore not possible to distinguish two groups of characteristics. Concerning 
question 3, it was noted that breeders' organizations tended to request larger 
minimum distances for ornamental species. Their wish could be met by removing 
some characteristics from the list of those that were used for establishing 
distinctness. Finally, in relation to question 4, it was not considered 
possible in Denmark to use new methods of distinctness testing for the moment. 

26. France.- Question 1 had been considered on several occasions in the past. 
It amounted to distinguishing from all other characteristics those that were 
important for distinctness purposes; it called for a classification methodol­
ogy that met one or more predetermined objectives. It was possible to reply 
affirmatively to the question, in particular since various UPOV bodies had: 
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(i) implicitly ox:- explicitly x:-ejected chax:-actex:-istics used in one country 
but ignored in anothex:- (chax:-actex:-istics that wex:-e "secondary" ox:- too prone to 
fluctuation undex:- certain growing conditions, etc.); 

( ii) declared that they did not want to use, fox:- certain species, the 
biochemical characteristics that were in current use in some other respects 
(for example the electrophoregrams of the gladins in cereals); 

(iii) taken note of the fact that the phenotypic expression of genetic 
diffex:-ences remained unknown. 

Howevex:-, such a classification was somewhat arbitx:-ax:-y (even if based on expert 
opinions) and open to cx:-iticism. A hiex:-archical classification seemed more 
x:-ational given the present state of the art. 

27. Such a classification would result in stronger protection of the breeder's 
x:-ight in the case of species for which there were many morphological and 
physiological charactex:-istics that could be used (question 2). On the other 
hand, fox:- species with few such characteristics, it could make distinctness 
more critical and more difficult to establish. 

28. Users would genex:-ally consider the distances between varieties to be too 
small when they owned a dominant vax:-iety, and would deplore the use of too 
large distances when they were stx:-iving for a variety that would enable them 
to catch up with their competitors (question 3). In practice, it might be that 
too small distances had been retained for some species and varieties. But it 
would not be necessary to amend the Convention as a corrective measure: it was 
for the testing and decision-making authorities to ensure the use of sufficient 
distances, determined on the basis of expert opinions and with due account 
being taken of the state of the art. 

29. The classification would be more credible if it met a number of clearly 
defined criteria and objectives that would reinforce the definition of "impor­
tant characteristic" and make so-called scientific plagiarism more difficult. 
The following deserved consideration in that connection: 

(i) The fact of declaring important a characteristic with a simple inheri­
tance, that WijS easily transferable from one variety to another, contributed 
to encouraging plagiarism; 

(ii) Insufficient distance between two states of expression of a character­
istic that was considered important had the same effect; 

(iii) Systematic use of a minimum difference by a fixed number of states of 
expression to distinguish two varieties, whatever the characteristic and the 
states observed, gave rise, or was likely to give rise, to scientific plagia­
rism. 

The classification should probably be based on the inheritance of the charac­
tex:-istics, the magnitude of their fluctuation and their reliability (see 
document CAJ/XX/7). 

30. Finally, the use of new methods was considered very desirable whenever it 
led to work simplification or to better control of the assessment of the 
differences between varieties (question 4). It was necessary for species with 
few useful characteristics. In the case of species with many characteristics, 
it would have a complementary purpose, confirming a more or less aleatory 
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37. United Kingdom.- The United Kingdom authorities would prefer to have no 
distinction made between characteristics as indicated in question 1. As far 
as the Test Guidelines for Chrysanthemum were concerned, they could find five 
characteristics that would be used primarily for identification purposes, but 
the proposed revision was expected to result in their deletion, together with 
a dozen other characteristics. In reply to question 3, they also felt that the 
distances between varieties were becoming too small in the case of ornamental 
plants. 

38. The authorities of the United Kingdom advocated an amendment of the 
General Introduction to the Test Guidelines to state the conditions that a 
characteristic would have to meet in order to be considered important within 
the meaning of Article 6(l)(a) of the Convention. Those conditions could be 
the following in the case of ornamental plants: 

(i) A difference in the expression of the characteristic must be suffi­
cient, in other words the presence of other differences must not be required 
to justify recognition of the existence of a new variety; 

(ii) The characteristic must be capable of precise recognition and descrip­
tion; 

(iii) The characteristic must be reliable; 

( iv) Varieties must be expected to be homogeneous with respect to the 
characteristic; 

(v) Harmonized and standardized methods must exist for its observation; 

(vi) The cost of the observations must not be unreasonable; 

(vii) The observations must be able to be completed without pr'olonging the 
tests unduly; 

The following three conditions might also be included: 

(a) Different states of expression of the characteristic must be recogniz­
able in the normal course of multiplication, cultivation or use of the vari­
eties; 

(b) The characteristic must be needed for distinguishing varieties; 

(c) Where the decision on distinctness is to be based on an additional 
characteristic, the latter must satisfy the same criteria as ordinary charac­
teristics. 

39. Concerning new methods (question 4), it was acknowledged that there was 
some commercial interest in DNA fingerprinting for chrysanthemums for identifi­
cation purposes. The authorities felt that it was not possible to go further 
than that for the time being. 

40. United States of America.- It was felt that question 1 was of little 
relevance in the case of the United States of America, which had the policy of 
accepting any kind of characteristic, provided it was scientifically reason-­
able. That meant that there was no obstacle to the use of new methods other 
than the condition mentioned (question 4). As far as the measut:"e of the 
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difference recorded on "ordinary" characteristics. It might also replace, at 
some time in the future, the observation of characteristics whose expression 
was limited in time and variable, such as anthocyanin coloration. 

31. Federal Republic of Germany.- On the basis of the Test Guidelines for 
Rye and Pelargonium, it was found that distinction between characteristics 
according to question 1 and on the basis of their functional relevance would 
be quite arbitrary. Another possibility would be to increase the minimum 
distance required for each characteristic. Concerning question 2, it was 
clear that a reduction in the number of characteristics would reduce the 
possibilities for distinguishing varieties and thereby widen the perimeter of 
protection. But then there should also be a homogeneity and stability require­
ment for the so-called identification characteristics if they were to fulfill 
their purpose. l\ widening of the protection perimeter could also be achieved 
by requ~nng different m~n~mum distances according to the purpose of the 
characteristic. Both avenues would increase the burden on the breeder in that 
the requirements for homogeneity and stability would be more stringent. In 
the second case, the testing procedure would also be more complex. 

32. Amendment of the Convention (question 3) would not be necessary. More 
generally, the attempt to move the distinctness criterion towards the inventive 
step concept applied in patent law, by placing the emphasis on the functional 
characteristics and perhaps also by increasing the minimum distances, was not 
considered to be the correct solution. Plant breeding had to live with rela­
tively small distances, because progress in that area was in general achieved 
in a succession of small steps. However, one amendment that might be envis­
aged, for the purpose of clarification, was the requirement of a clear differ­
ence in respect of at least one characteristic. 

33. Concerning the new methods (question 4), it was noted that their use for 
identification purposes implied that, from a technical point of view, they 
could also serve to establish distinctness, in other words to identify the 
presence or absence or amount of a given protein. However, such use required 
the methods also to become a routine tool among breeders. More generally, the 
methods concerned afforded insight into the genetic make-up of the varieties, 
irrespective of whether and how the corresponding characteristic was expressed 
under particular climatic conditions. One could imagine distinctness estab­
lished in the future on the basis of the genetic make-up rather than the state 
of expression of mainly morphological characteristics. 

34. Netherlands.- Concerning questions 1 to 3, reference was made to docu­
ment CAJ/XXI/3. As for question 4, the authorities of the Netherlands were 
prepared to use electrophoresis for identification purposes, but not to go 
further for the time being. 

35. l\n application of the principles set out in document CAJ/XXI/3 to the 
Test Guidelines for Perennial Ryegrass, Lettuce and Alstroemeria had given the 
following results: in the case of Perennial Ryegrass, 9 characteristics would 
be of the determinant type and 4 of the semi-determinant type; in the case of 
Lettuce, the figures would be 32 and 7 respectively, and in the case of 
Alstroemeria 24 and 3 respectively. 

36. New Zealand.- Experience had shown in New Zealand that there was not much 
to be gained by differentiating characteristics as indicated in question 1. 
There was no need to amend the Convention to solve a possible problem of too 
small minimum distances (question 3): the text of the Convention was a 
flexible one that gave the competent authorities the possibility of solving 
any such problem in a practical way. Finally, new methods (question 4) had to 
be assessed according to their merits. 
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distance between varieties was concerned, it was felt that there was a need to 
agree that it should be great enough to be meaningful and prevent plagiarism. 
Such agreement did not require any amendment of the Convention. 

41. Discussion.- The Chairman noted that the question of minimum distances 
between varieties had to be dealt with species by species, and that some new 
ideas had been put forward in the above reports. He therefore suggested that 
the Technical Working Parties should be informed of the discussions, it being 
understood that the Technical Working Party on Automation and Computer Pro­
grams would examine in greater detail some of the questions falling into its 
field of competence. 

42. Mr. J. Guiard (France) felt that the report presented on behalf of the 
United States of America was important as it showed that it was difficult to 
make a distinction between characteristics used for distinctness purposes and 
characteristics used for identification purposes, and that it was difficult to 
understand the rationale of such a distinction. On the other hand, minimwn 
distances were defined characteristic by characteristic in the United States 
of America; the General Introduction to the Test Guidelines also provided 
general rules that had the same effect. Mr. Guiard said that it would be very 
difficult for a technical expert to decide in the abstract on individual 
minimum distances for each characteristic; he felt that the notion of minimum 
distances had to be defined globally, at the level of the variety. 

43. Mr. M. Heuver (Netherlands) proposed that the professional organizations 
should be given the possibility of discussing the question of minimum distances 
in a practical context with experts from the testing authorities. In that 
connection, he proposed that workshops relating to four or five species be 
organized on the premises of the testing authorities. 

44. The Committee agreed to the proposal. 

45. Mr. H. Kunhardt (Federal Republic of Germany) said that the meeting 
should attempt to clarify the areas of emphasis for the work of the Technical 
Working Parties and the discussions with professional organizations. In his 
view, those areas of emphasis should be the following: 

(i) It should be made clear that the idea of distinguishing characteristics 
used for distinctness purposes and characteristics used for identification 
purposes should not be pursued: the statutory decision that was called for 
under the Convention was whether the variety was distinct on the basis of the 
relevant characteristics; 

(ii) Where distances between varieties were too small, an examination 
should be made of the possibilities for enlarging the distances and of the 
consequences that this would have; 

(iii) More generally, a study should be made of the system used for defining 
the minimum distances; the question was whether the present system, based on 
statistical significance, should be retained, whether there should be a lower 
limit for difference, whether that limit should be fixed individually for each 
characteristic and how it should be set; 

(iv) More generally also, a study should be made to ascertain whether there 
was a system capable of securing the rights of the breeders by means of appro­
priate minimum distances and at the same time ensuring that breeding progress 
was not hampered. 
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MEETING WITHOUT THE MEMBERS OF THE TECHNICAL COMMITTEE 

Adoption of the Report on the Twentieth Session of the Committee 

46. The Committee adopted the report on the twentieth session as appearing in 
document CAJ/XX/9. 

New Developments in the Field of Plant Variety Protection 

47. More detailed reports were given at the twenty-first ordinary session of 
the Council on October 15 and 16, 1987. Reference is made in this connection 
to paragraphs 7 et seq. of document C/XXI/13 Prov. The information given at 
the session of the Committee but not at the session of the Council is recorded 
below. 

48. The representative of the Federal Republic of Germany said that la::-ge­
scale breeding activities were taking place in his country on plants for the 
production of raw materials for industry and for medical purposes. Considera­
tion was being given to the question whether the structure of the list of 
protected taxa should be amended to include larger taxa such as families. 

49. The representative of France said the possibility of having a new form of 
examination system which would reduce costs and might involve the breeder in 
the examination of his variety was under discussion. 

50. The representative of the Netherlands said that discussions were taking 
place on the possibility of modifying the examination system in order to adapt 
it to the large number of applications. For Mahonia and Dianthus barbatus the 
breeder would be doing his own testing under the supervision of the Board for 
Plant Breeders' Rights. 

51. The representative of the United Kingdom said that certain sections of 
the plant breeding industry in the United Kingdom were interested in having 
protection for F2 hybrids of cereals. 

52. A report was given by the Office of the Union on the third session of the 
WIPO Committee of Experts on Biotechnological Inventions and Industrial Prop­
erty which was held in Geneva from June 29 to July 3, 1987. The full report 
of that meeting is to be found in WIPO document BioT/CE/III/3. 

Third Meeting with International Organizations 

General 

53. The discussions concerned documents IOM/III/1 to 5, and the form that the 
third Meeting with International Organizations should take. 

54. With regard to document IOM/III/2, the Committee confirmed that it was a 
discussion paper rather than a policy paper. The representative of Hungary 
congratulated the authors of document IOM/III/2. She said that it was impor­
tant for the future of UPOV to extend protection to living matter in general, 
and that the document represented a breakthrough in UPOV's thinking. 
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55. Mr. S.D. Schlosser (United States of America), as the appointed Chairman 
of the third Meeting with International Organizations, outlined his intentions 
as to the way in which he would conduct the meeting. The Committee agreed to 
those intentions. 

Revision of the Convention 

56. The Committee agreed that a commitment to effect a revision of the Conven­
tion could be made to the organizations. A discussion then arose as to the 
organization of the work. 

57. The Committee agreed that it should be proposed to the Council that the 
main work be done by the Committee itself, which, in view of the amount of work 
involved, should have longer sessions than usual. Furthermore, the Committee 
should if necessary be able to create subgroups to prepare work on specific 
questions. [The Council agreed to these proposals at its twenty-first ordinary 
session.] 

58. The representative of Hungary expressed the view that the Biotechnology 
Subgroup should not yet be dissolved since it might be needed to do further 
work in connection with revision of the Convention. The Committee shared this 
view. 

Closer Administrative Cooperation 

59. Following a proposal from the Vice Secretary-General, the Committee 
discussed whether "Closer Administrative Cooperation" should be on the agenda 
of its twenty-second session. 

60. The representative of the Federal Republic of Germany said that the pro­
posal to have closer administrative cooperation corresponded well to what was 
wanted by the breeders' organizations. The discussion of the subject could, 
he said, be included in the work to be done on the revision of the Convention. 
He saw difficulties in having a plant breeder's right that was valid in all 
member States, and was of the view that it might be preferable to have a legal 
instrument whereby a State could notify the Office of the Union that it would 
extend to its territory the protection granted in another member State. 

61. The representative of the United Kingdom suggested that the Committee 
might consider the Commission's plans for a plant variety protection scheme in 
the European Economic Community. The representative of the European Economic 
Community agreed with this suggestion and said that a text describing those 
plans would become available within the next few months. 

62. The representative of Hungary suggested that a careful study should be 
made of the Patent Cooperation Treaty and the Budapest Treaty on the Interna­
tional Recognition of the Deposit of Microorganisms for the Purposes of Patent 
Procedure, for the guidance they could give on closer cooperation. 

List of Priorities in Relation to Extension of Protection 

63. The Chairman recalled that the Committee had decided at its nineteenth 
session to ask the Technical Committee (and also the Technical Working Parties) 
to advise on priorities for the extension of protection. He reported that the 
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Technical Conunittee had considered the question at its twenty-third session, 
held from October 6 to 8, 1987, and had concluded that it was not competent to 
advise. [At its twenty-first ordinary session, held on October 15 and 16, 
1987, the Council decided that the Conunittee should do further work on this 
question on the basis of document C/XXI/8 (statistics on the number of protec­
ted varieties) and, if necessary, should consider establishing a subgroup 
comprising one delegate per member State in order to further progress in the 
matter.] 

States Invited to UPOV Meetings 

64. This matter, which was brought up by the Vice Secretary-General, was 
subsequently referred to the Consultative Committee and the Council. For the 
final decision, see paragraph 109(vi) of document C/XXI/13 Prov. 

Program for the Twenty-Second Session of the Committee 

65. The Conunittee agreed that, subject to any new matters that might arise, 
the twenty-second session should be devoted mainly to the revision of the 
Convention (including closer cooperation). 

66. This report was unanimously adopted 
by the Committee at its twenty-second 
session, on April 18, 1988. 

[Annex follows] 
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LIST OF PARTICIPANTS/LISTE DES PARTICIPANTS/TEILNEHMERLISTE 

I. MEMBER STATES/ETATS MEMBRES/VERBANDSSTAATEN 

BELGIUM/BELGIQUE/BELGIEN 

M. W.J.G. VAN ORMELINGEN, Ingenieur agronome, Ministere de !'agriculture, 
Manhattan Center, 21, avenue du Boulevard, 1210 Bruxelles 

DENMARK/DANEMARK/DAENEMARK 

Mr. F. ESPENHAIN, Head of Office, Board for Plant Novelties, Tystofte, 
4230 Skaelskoer 

* Mrs. J. RASMUSSEN, Director, State Experimental Station, Tystofte, 4230 
Skaelskoer 

FRANCE/FRANKREICH 

M. F. GOUGE, President, Comite de la protection des obtentions vegetales, 
Ministere de !'agriculture, 11, rue Jean Nicot, 75007 Paris 

Mlle N. BUSTIN, Secretaire gemiral, Comite de la protection des obtentions 
vegetales, Ministere de !'agriculture, 11, rue Jean Nicot, 75007 Paris 

* M. J. GUIARD, Ingenieur, Directeur adjoint, GEVES, INRA/GEVES, La Miniere, 
78280 Guyancourt 

GERMANY (FED. REP. OF)/ALLEMAGNE (REP. FED. D')/DEUTSCHLAND (BUNDESREPUBLIK) 

Mr. H. KUNHARDT, Leitender Regierungsdirektor, Bundessortenamt, Postfach 
61 04 40, 3000 Hannover 61 

Mr. D. BROUER, Referatsleiter, Bundesministerium der Justiz, Heinemann­
strasse 6, 5300 Bonn 2 

* Dr. G. FUCHS, Regierungsdirektor, Bundessortenamt, 
3000 Hannover 61 

* Dr. J. HABBEN, Regierungsdirektor, Bundessortenamt, 
3000 Hannover 61 

Postfach 61 04 40, 

Postfach 61 04 40, 

* Took part in the joint meeting with the Technical Committee only. 
N'a pris part qu'a 1a reunion commune avec le Comite technique. 
Nahm nur an der gemeinsamen Sitzung mit dem Technischen Ausschuss teil. 
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Dr. E. PARRAGH (Mrs.), Head of International Section, National Office of 
Inventions, P.O. Box 552, 1370 Budapest 5 

IRELAND/IRLANDE/ IRLAND 

Mr. D.P. FEELEY, Department of Agriculture and Food, Agriculture House, 
Kildare Street, Dublin 2 

ISRAEL 

Dr. M. HOFFMAN-HADAR, Chairman, Plant Breeders' Rights Council, Agricultural 
Research Organisation, Volcani Centre, P.O. Box 6, Bet Dagan 50250 

ITALY/ITALIE/ITALIEN 

Dr. L. ZANGARA, Dirigente Superiore, Ministero dell'Agricoltura e delle 
Foreste, Via Sallustiana 10, 00100 Roma 

* Dr. N.E. POGNA, Researcher, Istituto Sperimentale Cerealicoltura, Via 
Mulino 3, 20079 S. Angelo Lodigiano 

JAPAN/JAPON/JAPAN 

Mr. Y. BAN, Deputy Director, Seeds and Seedlings Division, Ministry of 
Agriculture, Forestry and Fisheries, 1-2-1, Kasumigaseki, Chiyoda-ku, 
Tokyo 

Mr. N. INOUE, First Secretary, Permanent Mission of Japan, 10, avenue de 
Bude, 1202 Geneva, Switzerland 

NETHERLANDS/PAYS-BAS/NIEDERLANDE 

Mr. M. HEWER, Chairman, Board for Plant Breeders' Rights, P.O. Box 104, 
6700 AC Wageningen 

Mr. H.D.M. VAN ARKEL, Secretary, Board for Plant Breeders' Rights, P.O. Box 
104, 6700 AC Wageningen 

Miss Y.E.T.M. GERNER, Legal Adviser, Ministry of Agriculture and Fisheries, 
Bezuidenhoutseweg 73, The Hague 

* Mr. H.J. BALTJES, Head, Registration Testing, RIVRO, Postbus 32, 6700 M 
Wageningen 

* Mr. F. SCHNEIDER, Head, Department of Horticultural Botany, RIVRO, Postbus 
32, 6700 AA Wageningen 

NEW ZEALAND/NOUVELLE ZELANDE/NEUSEELAND 

Mr. F.W. WHITMORE, Registrar, Plant Varieties Office, P.O.B. 24, Lincoln 
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SOUTH AFRICA/AFRIQUE DU SUD/SUEDAFRIKA 

Mr. J.U. RIETMANN, Agricultural Counsellor, South African Embassy, 59, quai 
d'Orsay, 75007 Paris, France 

SPAIN/ESPAGNE/SPANIEN 

Dr. J.-M. ELENA ROSSELLO, Jefe del Registro de Variedades, Institute Nacio­
nal de Semillas y Plantas de Vivero, Jose Abascal 56, 28003 Madrid 

SWEDEN/SUEDE/SCHWEDEN 

Mr. S. MEJEGARD, President of Division of the Court of Appeal, Armfelts­
gatan 4, 115 34 Stockholm 

SWITZERLAND/SUISSE/SCHWEIZ 

Mrs. M. JENNI, Leiterin des Bures fur Sortenschutz, Bundesamt fur Landwirt­
schaft, Mattenhofstrasse 5, 3003 Bern 

Dr. M. INGOLD, Adjoint de Direction, Station federale de recherches agrono­
miques, Changins, 1260 Nyon 

Dr. S. PURRO, Wissenschaftlicher Adjunkt, Bundesamt fur geistiges Eigentum, 
Einsteinstr. 2, 3003 Bern 

Mr. P. RUSTERHOLZ, Prufungsstellenleiter, Eidgenossische Forschungsanstalt 
fur Obst-, Wein- und Gartenbau, 8820 Wadenswil 

Mr. H. SPILLMANN, Berater, Bundesamt fur Landwirtschaft, Mattenhofstrasse 
5, 3003 Bern 

Dr. J.G. RAEBER, Manager, Biotechnology Legal Protection & Regulations, 
Department A 5.4, CIBA-GEIGY Ltd., Postfach, 4002 Basel 

UNITED KINGDOM/ROYAUME-UNI/VEREINIGTES KOENIGREICH 

Mr. J. ARDLEY, Deputy Controller of Plant Variety Rights, Plant Variety 
Rights Office, White House Lane, Huntingdon Road, Cambridge CB3 OLF 

Mr. J. ROBERTS, Senior Executive Officer, Plant Variety Rights Office, White 
House Lane, Huntingdon Road, Cambridge CB3 OLF 

* Dr. J.K. DOODSON, Deputy Director, National Institute of Agricultural 
Botany, Huntingdon Road, Cambridge CB3 OLE 

* Mrs. V. SILVEY, Deputy Director, National Institute of Agricultural Botany, 
Huntingdon Road, Cambridge CB3 OLE 
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA/ETATS-UNIS D'AMERIQUE/VEREINIGTE STAl\TEN VON AMERIKA 

Mr. S.D. SCHLOSSER, Attorney, Office of Legislation and International Af­
fairs, Patent and Trademark Office, Department of Commerce, Washington, 
D.C. 20231 

Mr. W. SCHAPAUGH, Executive Vice President, American Seed Trade Association, 
Executive Building - Suite 964, 1030, 15th Street, N. W., Washington, 
D.C. 20005 

II. INTERGOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATIONS/ 
ORGANISATIONS INTERGOUVERNEMENTALES/ 

ZWISCHENSTAl\TLICHE ORGANISATIONEN 

EUROPEAN ECONOMIC COMMUNITY (EEC) /COMMUNAUTE ECONOMIQUE EUROPEENNE (CEE) I 
EUROPAEISCHE WIRTSCHAFTSGEMEINSCHAFT (EWG) 

M. D.M.R. OBST, Administrateur principal, 200, rue de la Loi (Loi 84-7/9), 
1049 Bruxelles, Belgique 

Ms. S. KEEGAN, Administrator, Directorate-General for the Internal Market 
and Industrial Affairs, Intellectual Property Division, 200, rue de la 
Loi, 1049 Bruxelles, Belgique 

Dr. M. VALVASSORI, Commission des Comrnunautes Europeennes, Administrateur a 
la Direction generale de l'agriculture, VI B II 1, (Loi 84 7-3), 
200, rue de la Loi, 1049 Bruxelles, Belgique 

EUROPEAN FREE TRADE ASSOCIATION (EFTA)IASSOCIATION EUROPEENNE DE LIBRE­
ECHANGE (AELE)/EUROPAEISCHE FREIHANDELSASSOZIATION (EFTA) 

Ms. L. OLAFSDOTTIR, Assistant, Legal Affairs, European Free Trade Associa­
tion, 9-11 rue de Varembe, 1211 Geneva 20, Switzerland 

III. OFFICER/BUREAU/VORSITZ 

Mr. F. ESPENHAIN, Chairman 

IV. OFFICE OF UPOV/BUREAU DE L'UPOV/BUERO DER UPOV 

Dr. W. GFELLER, Vice Secretary-General 
Dr. M.-H. THIELE-WITTIG, Senior Counsellor 
Mr. A. HEITZ, Senior Officer 
Mr. C. ROGERS, Legal Officer 
Mr. M. TABATA, Associate Officer 
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